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Dr. Michael W. Day, Director of the Beckman Institute X-ray Crystallography Facility and of the Molecular Observatory, passed 
away on Friday, January 27, 2012 at age 60, after a short illness. In these capacities, 
Mike played a major role in the research and educational life of the Chemistry and 
Chemical Engineering Division and he was a dear friend and colleague for those 
fortunate enough to have worked with him. 
 
Mike developed an incredible thirst for crystallography as a Masters student in 
Chemistry at Cal State Northridge, working with Professors Kenneth Hardcastle and 
Ed Rosenberg.  To have this drive was unusual enough, but in Mike's case it was all 
the more extraordinary given the extent of his paralysis (the result of a body surfing 
accident in Santa Monica Bay when Mike was 18) that restricted him to a wheel chair 
with only limited movement of his arms.  Kenneth recently wrote of this experience 
"It was fairly obvious that although Mike loved chemistry, he was limited in what he 
could do as a synthetic chemist, however he could type quite well so I suggested 
that he think of working with computers and learning some crystallography.  He took 
to that idea with enthusiasm." - indeed, that is an understatement since from my 
first encounter with Mike, it was obvious that he had a passion for crystallography 
that I still find exceptional. 
 
Following completion of his Masters' degree, Mike came to Caltech in 1990 as a 
graduate student in Chemistry, and I had the great privilege of serving as Mike's 
research advisor. In addition to the physical challenges, Mike was nearly 40 when he 
started graduate school, but he was unwavering in his commitment to do protein 
crystallography at Caltech. By the time he had completed his PhD in 1995, he had 
solved the first structure of a protein isolated from a hyperthermophilic organism 
(the P. furiosus rubredoxin) and was also deeply involved in refining the structure of the A. vinelandii nitrogenase MoFe-protein 
responsible for biological nitrogen fixation.  Even more remarkable, though, were his effects on my group and the people around 
him - it was an incredibly special time with a great spirit of cooperation and focus on research and helping each other - and Mike 
was definitely the glue that held this all together. 
  
After graduation, Mike joined the Beckman Institute X-ray Crystallography Facility, becoming Director in 1997.   Since that time, 
Mike and Staff Crystallographer Larry Henling provided numerous graduate students and postdocs with individualized attention 
and advice about their crystallographic problems, a tradition dating back to Noyes and Pauling, continuing with Dick Marsh 
through to the present.  Reflecting his intimate engagement in these projects, Mike was a co-author on nearly 70 research 
papers from Caltech. As the instructor in Ch 122 "Structure Determination by X-ray Crystallography", Mike provided a more 
formal development of crystallography that was greatly appreciated by students, many of whom went in thinking that diffraction 
could not possibly be covered in a way that would be comprehensible, much less enjoyable.  One undergraduate wrote 
(unsolicited) after this past Fall term "I can't think of many classes I've enjoyed here as much as Professor Day's Ch 122." Mike also 
understood that the future of crystallography involved the integration of small molecule and macromolecular crystallography and 
he was a major force behind the establishment of the Molecular Observatory that was the realization of this dream. 
 
Mike was tenacious and persistent, yet patient, and had an unwavering dedication to crystallography. He had broad and eclectic 
interests, spanning the range from sports, to the Blues and World War II battles, that he knowledgeably discussed with many, 
and on top of all this, he had impeccable handwriting.  Mike was determined to do what he wanted to do (as was made clear by 
the license plate frame on an earlier van of his that read "Disabled Does Not Mean Unable") and was undaunted by obstacles that 
would be insurmountable to most of us. Ed Rosenberg wrote of one such occasion "I will never forget my journey with him to 
Ashland, NC for the NCUR (ed: National Conference for Undergraduate Research).  He had broken his leg within a week prior to 
our departure and had a metal rod inserted in his leg.  When I visited him in the hospital I foolishly suggested that we cancel his 
talk.  His response was "No Way, We are going."  Of course we did.  Mike gave a great talk and my other undergraduate student, 
Sharad Hajela (ed: who subsequently was also a Caltech graduate student with John Bercaw), got an up close look at what it 
means to have the degree of paralysis Mike had.  The whole experience was truly inspiring". 

Michael William Day - An Appreciation by Douglas C. Rees 
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Upon receiving the Distinguished Alumni Award from Cal State Northridge in 2000, 
Mike observed "I feel that my disability influenced my selection but it should be 
remembered that everyone has a disability; some are visible and others are not. 
Booker T. Washington said that one's success should not be measured by the 
achievement so much as by the obstacles one has to overcome. In light of that 
thought; most people are more successful than they might imagine."  By any 
standard, Mike was incredibly successful and was an inspiration to many of us.  
 
Mike is survived by his wife Liz and son Zachary, his mother Polly Spangler, and his 
brothers and their families.   
 




